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6 June 2018
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Chair’s business

1 The Chair welcomed members, the Senior Management Team (SMT) and observers to 

the meeting. 

Minutes of the meeting on 24 April 2018  

2 Council approved the minutes of the meeting on 24 April 2018 as a true record. 

Chief Operating Officer’s Report 

3 Council noted declarations of interest from Susan Goldsmith, Paul Buckley, Steve 

Burnett and Paul Knight in relation to their role as directors of GMC Services 

International (GMCSI).

4 Council considered the Chief Operating Officer’s Report and noted: 

a The commentary on operational performance which confirmed that the GMC met 

all its operational key performance indicators and noted exceptions to delivery 

against strategic benefits.

b A re-prioritisation of work which could be paused, or stopped, to implement GMC 

commitments, without significant detriment to stakeholders, to address concerns 

following the High Court’s judgment in respect of GMC v. Bawa-Garba (2018). 

c Minor updates to the Corporate Opportunities and Risk Register (CORR) which had 

been reviewed by the Audit and Risk Committee.

d A summary of current judicial reviews and appeals. 

e Investment summaries for GMCSI and Funds under management including a 

GMCSI financial summary for the period January to April 2018.

f Trends in applications for registration from International Medical Graduates and 

doctors from the European Economic Area.

g Progress of the Transformation Programme and plans for SMT to consider the 

staff survey at the SMT away day.

h Quarter 1 income forecast to be £622k above budget as a result of an increase in 

demand for Professional and Linguistic Assessment Board (PLAB) tests, and an 

increase in applications for registration from International Medical Graduates. 

Expenditure was expected to be £925k over budget, mainly due to the costs of 

holding additional PLAB tests, and 11% anticipated increase in Medical 

Practitioners Tribunal Service (MPTS) hearing days compared to budget.
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5 During discussion, Council noted:

a A risk would be added to the CORR to reflect the impact on the organisation of the 

high number of posts currently being recruited.

b That the GMCSI financial summary had been included in the Chief Operating 

Officer’s report for the first time. The content and presentation of management 

information provided on GMCSI financial performance in all reports to Council 

would be reviewed for consistency, to ensure Council could effectively monitor and 

track GMCSI performance going forward.

c The CORR had been reviewed by the Audit and Risk Committee.

d That the colour coding related to risk-projects being “on track” and was not a 

rating of the issues themselves. However, consideration would be given to 

sufficiently reflecting in the risk register the impact on the GMC of the Jack 

Adcock/ Dr Bawa-Garba case, the High Court’s judgment in GMC v. Bawa-Garba 

(2018) and Dr Bawa-Garba’s appeal.

e The GMC’s response to the high volumes of enquiries to the Contact Centre 

regarding the tragic case of Alfie Evans.

Chief Executive’s Report

6 Council considered the Chief Executive’s Report, noting developments in the external 

environment, progress on the GMC’s strategic priorities and how the GMC’s major 

work programmes were progressing.

7 Council noted that revised Guidance on reflective practise would be published in 

September 2018, not July as stated in the Chief Executive’s Report.

Report of the Medical Practitioners Tribunal Service Committee

8 Council considered a report from the MPTS Committee. The report set out the key 

activities of the MPTS since the last report to Council in December 2017.

9 Council also noted the MPTS Annual Report to Parliament.

10 During discussion, Council noted: 

a The MPTS budget for 2018 was £8.5m which was a reduction from £9.4m in 2017.

b Ongoing initiatives to reduce the number of adjournments part heard including the 

provision of evidence bundles in advance of hearings and appointment of legally 

qualified chairs.

c Ongoing work to revise Sanctions guidance.
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d Dame Caroline Swift attended the Professor Sir Norman Williams Review to give 

evidence on behalf of MPTS.

e The context and pressures doctors were working under was taken into account by 

tribunals if presented. 

f The MPTS operated a reactive media communications strategy.

g As a result of MPTS communications activity, press reports correctly referenced 

either the MPTS or GMC more frequently, which would aid wider understanding of 

the operational separation of the two bodies with stakeholders and the general 

public.

h Successful appeals to MTPS decisions were used as training points for MPTS 

tribunal members and training was delivered in a number of ways including 

webinars.

i MPTS tribunals were observed by a small number of members of the public and 

there was significant press interest in some cases.

j Work of MPTS to engage and support doctors through a number of platforms 

including the Doctor Contact Service and the website and ongoing work to extend 

support to the pre-hearing stage. 

k An informal arrangement for law students studying at BPP University Law School, 

within St James’s Building, to provide information to doctors on hearing 

procedures. 

l The MPTS employed lawyers to cross examine vulnerable witnesses when doctors 

were self-represented. 

11 MPTS: 

a Undertook to provide the percentage of tribunals conducted with legally qualified 

chairs.

b Noted the suggestion that University of Manchester Law School could be 

approached to provide pro bono work for self-represented doctors.  

Fitness to Practise Statistics Report 2017

12 Council considered the Fitness to Practise Statistics Report 2017.

13 Council:

a Noted the key figures and trends identified in Fitness to Practise activity in 2017.
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b Approved the submission of the Fitness to Practise Annual Statistics Report 2017 

to the Privy Council.

14 During discussion, Council noted:

a That the number of new full investigations opened was 8,546 in 2017 a decrease 

of 7% from 2016.

b Enquiries by members of the public decreased by 15% and enquiries from other 

sources (public organisations such as other regulators and patient organisations, 

individual doctors and press cuttings), increased by 18% in 2017.  

c The proportion of case examiner decisions to close complaints or close complaints 

with advice decreased to 69% in 2017 from 75% in 2016 which was due to the 

use of provisional enquiries; previously these cases would have been fully 

investigated and had required a case examiner decision to close.

d The Fitness to Practise Statistics Report 2017 would be reviewed from a 

communications perspective.

Trustees Annual Report and Accounts and Impact Report 2017

15 Council considered the draft Trustees’ Annual Report and Accounts for the year ended 

31 December 2017, noting that they had been reviewed by the Executive Board and 

the Audit and Risk Committee, and prepared in accordance with the Charities 

Statement of Recommended Practice (Financial Reporting Standard 102). 

16 Council noted the statement of accounts, which represented a summary of financial 

activity for the year ended 31 December 2017 had been reviewed by the external 

auditors Crowe Clark Whitehill, who were content that the financial statements 

represented a true and fair view of the GMC’s financial position, and that there were 

no matters of exception which required reporting. 

17 Council:

a Approved the Trustees’ Annual Report and Accounts for 2017 subject to: 

i Review of references to clarify free reserves and total reserves.

ii Including reference in the report to Council’s key drivers for closing the 

Defined Benefit pension scheme which were to ensure the GMC pension fund 

provision was equitable to all employees across the GMC and to protect the 

GMC from the financial risk of increases in contributions.

iii Consideration of additional feedback from Council members submitted outside 

the meeting would be reviewed and incorporated as required.
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b Approved the Letter of Representation.

c Approved the Impact Report. 

d Noted the GMC Audit Findings Report 2017.

e Authorised the Chair of Council to sign the Annual Report and Accounts for 2017, 

and the Letter of Representation, on its behalf, subject to amendments discussed 

and consideration of other feedback from Council members submitted outside the 

meeting.

f Noted improvements to the draft Trustees’ Annual Report and Accounts and 

Impact Report and commended all teams involved in their production. 

Report of the Audit and Risk Committee

18 Council considered the report of the Audit and Risk Committee activities from January 

2018 and the Head of Internal Audit’s Annual Report 2017.

19 During discussion, Council noted: 

a Changes to the format of Audit and Risk Committee meeting to reduce the 

numbers of attendees present throughout the meeting, ensure better use of 

management time, improve discussion and devote the Committee’s attention to 

key risk areas.

b The contract with Moore Stephens, the GMC’s internal audit partner, expired in 

2018 and a full procurement process was in train.

c The GMC was compliant with the new General Data Protection Regulations by 25 

May 2018 and Moore Stephens had considered the GMC’s implementation as best 

practice.

d With reference to Circular 41-18 - Learning review of the handling of events in the 

Jack Adcock/ Dr Bawa-Garba case post the High Court judgment, Council 

members should indicate if they would like to contribute to the review. 

e The Chair of the Audit and Risk Committee recorded the Committee’s appreciation 

to all colleagues who supported its work and in particular the contribution of 

Michael Farthing, the former Chair of Audit and Risk during 2017, Lindsey Mallors, 

Assistant Director - Audit and Risk Assurance, and Lucy Kiely, Audit and Risk 

Committee Secretary.

Review of Corporate Complaints

20 As agreed by Council in November 2017, Council noted it would receive biannual 

reports on corporate complaints going forward. 
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21 Council noted the review of corporate complaints from October 2017 to March 2018 

and issues arising from the trends identified.

22 Council agreed: 

a To adopt the proposals for Council members’ involvement in responding to 

complaints addressed to them, subject to amendments agreed to the sample 

templates.

b Approved the associated amendments to the Governance Handbook. 

c Further consideration should be given to the reporting mechanism to ensure 

Council were aware of high volumes of complaints, calls or correspondence in 

response to high profile cases or reports in the public domain.    

23 During discussion, Council: 

a Noted that complaint re-categorisation work would be progressed and included in 

the report to Council in November 2018.  

b The ongoing review of letters sent to doctors or families when the complaint did 

not meet the GMC’s threshold for action to be taken.   

c Noted that the Corporate Review Team reviewed feedback of the GMC’s handling 

of complaints which were addressed and, where appropriate, any learning points 

taken forward. 

d Noted that 1049 compliments had also been logged during the period under 

review and commended the work of the teams involved.                                                       

Investment Strategy

24 Council noted that, at its meeting on 12 December 2017, it had agreed in principle to 

increase the funds available for investment from £10 million to up to £50 million, 

subject to a further paper being presented to Council setting out a proposed 

implementation plan and timescale. Council considered the investment plan and 

timescale for investing a further £40 million with CCLA in funds under management in 

a bespoke portfolio.

25 Council:

a Agreed to endorse the investment implementation plan and timescale approved by 

the Investment Sub-Committee on 1 May 2018 to invest a further £40 million with 

CCLA in funds under management in a bespoke portfolio to be invested in eight 

tranches of £5 million.
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b Placed on record that the rationale for adopting the recommended investment 

strategy was to ensure good stewardship of registrants’ funds. Similarly, the 

establishment of GMC Services International had been to ensure GMC services 

were not provided externally without charge.

c Agreed that, given the significant funds invested by the GMC (via pensions, funds 

under management and GMCSI), and associated risks, it must take a holistic 

approach to monitoring the GMC’s investment portfolio to ensure it had overall 

oversight. To progress this, Council noted that: 

i Plans were already in train for Asset Risk Consultants to conduct a review, 

with clear terms of reference, of the GMC’s overall investment strategy, 

including an assessment of the combined risks arising from the GMC’s 

investment portfolio and the GMC pension scheme investment strategy.

ii A Council seminar would be scheduled on the GMC overall financial risk profile 

in autumn 2018. Consideration would be given to the suggestion to invite 

John Coulthard, who had previously advised Council on pensions strategy, to 

assist. 

iii It would continue to be updated on the views and activities of Investment 

Sub-Committee and Board of Pension Trustees where appropriate.

26 During discussion, Council noted:

a The investment plan and timescale had been developed following a period of due 

diligence by the Investment Sub-Committee including an external review by 

Linchpin in 2017 and discussions with CCLA, the GMC’s fund manager. The 

investment proposals had been reviewed by Asset Risk Consultants, the GMC’s 

newly appointed external adviser in 2018.

b Linchpin’s key recommendation was that the level of funds invested under 

management should be increased, as holding the majority of funds in cash would 

not provide protection against the real value of our assets being eroded by 

inflation. 

c The target return of Consumer Price Index (CPI) + 2%, measured over a rolling 

five year period, was relatively low risk. However, it was impossible to completely 

eliminate all risks when placing investment funds under management.

d Asset Risk Consultants would deliver investment training for the Investment Sub-

Committee which Council members could also attend. 

e The existing holding in the COIF Ethical Fund would be retained until the end of 

the process in order to maintain diversification. When the tranches were 

substantially complete, and the diversified bespoke portfolio was established, 
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CCLA would start to realise the existing holding in the COIF Fund and use the 

proceeds to widen the range of direct holdings in the bespoke portfolio.

f An option to pause the transfer of funds under severe economic conditions. 

However, CCLA and Asset Risk Consultants were of the view, that despite 

currently market volatility, it remained a good time to invest.

Any other business

27 Council noted the Council away day would take place on 3 and 4 July 2018 at 

Donnington Grove, County Club, Donnington and papers would available on the 

Board Intelligence app in due course.

28 Council noted the date of its next seminar and meeting on 26 and 27 September   

2018, in London. 

Confirmed:

Terence Stephenson, Chair 27 September 2018
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Agenda item: M3 

Report title: Chief Executive’s Report 

Report by: Charlie Massey, Chief Executive,  

chiefexecutive@gmc-uk.org, 020 7189 5037 

Action:                  To consider 

 

Executive summary 

This report outlines developments in our external environment and progress on our 

strategy since Council last met. 

 

Key points to note: 

 

 In July 2018, the Court of Appeal overturned the decision of the High Court in the 

case of Dr Bawa-Garba. We fully accept the Court’s ruling and will not be appealing 

it. 

 As part of our Corporate Strategy, we are working hard to support a medical 

profession under pressure – and progress in key areas is set out below. 

 We are working with the Government, NHS England and Health Education England 

to support the development of plans for the future of the NHS workforce in 

England. 

 

Recommendation 

Council is asked to consider the Chief Executive’s report. 

mailto:chiefexecutive@gmc-uk.org
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Developments in our external environment  

Court of Appeal judgment  

1 The Court of Appeal’s judgment on the Dr Bawa-Garba case was handed down on 

Monday 20 August 2018. We fully accept the Court of Appeal’s judgment and will not 

be appealing it.  

2 This was a case of the tragic death of a child, and the consequent criminal conviction 

of a doctor. It was important to clarify the different roles of criminal courts and 

disciplinary tribunals in cases of gross negligence manslaughter, and we are carefully 

examining the court’s decision to see what lessons can be learnt. 

3 As the independent regulator responsible for protecting patient safety we are 

frequently called upon to take difficult decisions, and we do not take that role lightly. 

We are sorry for the anguish and uncertainty these proceedings have had on Jack’s 
family, Dr Bawa-Garba and the wider profession. This was a complex and unusual 

case, and while the decisions we took were in good faith, we know that investigations 

and hearings are difficult for everyone involved. 

4 Although gross negligence manslaughter cases in medicine are extremely rare, this 

case has exposed a raft of concerns, particularly around the role of criminal law in 

medicine, which is why we have commissioned an independent review to look at how 

it (and Culpable Homicide in Scotland) is applied in situations where the risk of death 

is a constant, and in the context of systemic pressure.  

5 The case has also been a lightning rod for the profession, highlighting issues that 

have gone unaddressed for far too long. While the GMC is not responsible for 

decisions to prosecute gross negligence manslaughter or culpable homicide cases, we 

have reflected on what we can do to address the concerns we’ve heard about this 
case. Doctors have rightly challenged us to speak out more forcefully to support 

those practising in pressured environments, and that is what we are increasing our 

efforts to do. 

Workforce 

6 A new ten year plan for the NHS in England is now in development and is due to be 

delivered by November 2018. In announcing additional funding for the NHS in June, 

the Prime Minister said that the plan ‘must include a comprehensive plan for its 

workforce to ensure we have the right staff, in the right settings, and with the right 

skills to deliver world class care’.  

7 The GMC has a clear role to play in developing a more systemic approach to 

workforce planning. We are responsible for setting the standards of medical 

education and training for the doctors of the future, through registration can help 

secure an adequate supply of high-quality doctors from both within the UK and 
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abroad, and through our work with doctors and employers help support the medical 

workforce where they work. We take these responsibilities seriously and are in 

discussions with Government, NHS England and Health Education England to support 

the important work ongoing in this area. 

8 We will also be engaging with Governments and partners in Scotland, Wales and 

Northern Ireland on our work in this area given many of these issues and our 

contribution to addressing them must be considered in a four country context. 

 Gosport Independent Panel report 

 

9 The Gosport Independent Panel was set up to address concerns raised by families 

over a number of years about the initial care of their relatives in Gosport War 

Memorial Hospital and the subsequent investigations into their deaths. It published its 

report on 20 June 2018.  

10 The report does not contain any specific recommendations but it is widely critical of 

both individuals and organisations, among them healthcare organisations, the police, 

Crown Prosecution Service, Department of Health, GMC and NMC. The focus of 

criticism on the GMC concerns our handling of the fitness to practise investigation and 

subsequent hearing involving Dr Jane Barton. 

11 It is clear we have lessons to learn and I have met with Bishop James Jones, the 

chair of the Panel, to discuss the work we are doing to address the issues and 

criticisms raised within the report.  

12 A new police probe into the events at Gosport War Memorial Hospital will be led by 

Kent and Essex Police. It will consider whether any individuals should be subject to 

criminal investigation. We will liaise closely with the police to understand if any 

doctors become the focus of police investigations. If we identify a current risk to 

patient safety, the Medical Practitioner’s Tribunal Service can take action on a 

doctor’s registration through an Interim Orders Tribunal.  

Clinically assisted nutrition and hydration  

13 We provide guidance to doctors on the treatment and care for those coming towards 

the end of life, including in cases where patients are receiving clinically assisted 

nutrition and hydration (CANH).  

14 In July 2018, the Supreme Court ruled that it is no longer necessary to seek court 

approval to withdraw CANH from a patient with a prolonged disorder of 

consciousness, where the patient’s healthcare team and the family / carers agree that 
withdrawal is in the patient’s best interests.  

https://www.gosportpanel.independent.gov.uk/
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15 This ruling reinforces the need for up-to-date guidance to support those involved in 

making these very challenging decisions. We are working with the British Medical 

Association (BMA) and the Royal College of Physicians (RCP) to develop their new 

guidance which is due to be published in November 2018 (this will supersede the 

interim guidance we published jointly with the BMA and RCP in February 2018).  

Progress on our strategy  

Supporting a Profession under Pressure  

16 Over recent months we have been actively working with doctors and medical leaders 

about how we can better support the medical profession. We are committed to 

delivering a programme of work to tackle the specific issues that have been raised. 

This includes: 

a Commissioning an independent review, led by Leslie Hamilton, into how gross 

negligence manslaughter and culpable homicide are applied to medical practice. 

b Commissioning a major independent research programme led by Roger Kline and 

Dr Doyin Atewologun to help us understand why some doctors are referred to us 

by employers for fitness to practise issues more than others.  

c Starting a UK-wide review of the factors that affect medical students and doctors' 

wellbeing, led by Professor Michael West and Dame Denise Coia, to agree priority 

areas for collaborative action that can help tackle the underlying causes of poor 

wellbeing. 

d Exploring how we can incorporate human factors training into the training of our 

fitness to practise Case Examiners, and the medical experts used in our processes. 

e Continuing to collaborate with the BMA, the wider profession, four UK 

governments and national partners to improve the consistency of how all doctors 

can register safety concerns about working in under-resourced environments and 

in particular where they are asked to work beyond their hours. 

f Stepping up our work with healthcare providers to make sure doctors feel 

supported when they begin a new role or return to practice after time away. 

g In September 2018, the Academy of Medical Royal Colleges, the Conference of 

Postgraduate Medical Deans, the General Medical Council, and the Medical Schools 

Council, have published new co-produced joint guidance, to help doctors as 

reflective practitioners. 

https://www.gmc-uk.org/-/media/ethical-guidance/related-pdf-items/end-of-life-care/making-decisions-to-withdraw-canh-from-patients-in-pvs-and-mcs.pdf
https://www.gmc-uk.org/-/media/documents/biographies_pdf-75442201.pdf
https://www.gmc-uk.org/news/media-centre/media-centre-archive/gmc-commissions-new-research-into-fitness-to-practise-referrals
https://www.gmc-uk.org/news/media-centre/media-centre-archive/gmc-announces-chairs-of-wellbeing-review
https://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2013/11/nqb-hum-fact-concord.pdf
https://www.gmc-uk.org/news/media-centre/media-centre-archive/organisations-to-collaborate-on-new-reflective-practice-guidance-for-doctors
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National Training Surveys 

17 In July 2018 we published the initial findings of our UK-wide National Training 

Surveys. The surveys, undertaken between March and May 2018, were completed by 

more than 70,000 doctors in training and doctors who act as trainers. 

18 The initial findings demonstrate the highly pressurised environments that doctors are 

currently training and being trained in. Almost half of trainees reported regularly 

working beyond their rostered hours, and around one in five say they often feel short 

of sleep while at work. Forty per cent described the intensity of their work as ‘heavy 
or very heavy’. Trainers also reported heavy workloads, with a third of them saying it 
was hard to find the time they need to fulfil their educational roles. 

19 I presented these findings at the HSJ Patient Safety Congress conference in July 

2019. I also wrote to the Chairs and Chief Executives of all provider organisations 

across the UK drawing their attention to our findings and the importance of 

protecting training time and standards, as set out in Promoting Excellence.   

20 We are now analysing the results in more detail and a further report will be published 

later in the year. 

Medical Licensing Assessment 

21 We continue to refine details of the Medical Licensing Assessment (MLA) as we build 

a model for implementation that works from a practical, political and legal 

perspective. Development of both elements of the MLA – the Clinical Professional 

Skills Assessment (CPSA) and the Applied Knowledge Test (AKT) – continues to be 

supported by experts from undergraduate education and postgraduate training 

through our Expert Reference Group and its subgroups.  

22 Medical schools have now received a skeleton set of requirements for the CPSA 

element, and will be able to feedback on these as we develop a final version.  An 

evolved model for the AKT element is being completed and the details behind the 

model will be explored with medical schools and other stakeholders over the autumn 

and early 2019.  

23 A blueprint draft is currently being prepared and will be circulated to stakeholders in 

November. The blueprint will cover not only the content of the MLA AKT and CPSA 

but the wider curriculum as defined in Outcomes and other GMC publications.  

24 We have reviewed the existing pathways to registration for International Medical 

Graduates (IMGs) – sponsorship, acceptable postgraduate qualifications and eligibility 

to specialist and GP registration – and, subject to Council discussion and approval, 

will begin a public consultation on the pathways to registration for IMGs in the 

autumn. 

https://www.gmc-uk.org/news/media-centre/media-centre-archive/burnt-out-doctors-feel-exhausted-before-they-start-a-shift---gmc-survey-shows
https://www.gmc-uk.org/education/standards-guidance-and-curricula/standards-and-outcomes/promoting-excellence
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Consent guidance 

25 Colin Melville and his team are continuing to work on Consent guidance with Deborah 

Bowman, Professor of Ethics and Law at St George’s University of London, and 
others, paying close attention to the feedback that Council gave in the February 2018 

meeting. The content is being reviewed to balance the need for contextual 

information against brevity.  

26 Engagement with frontline doctors through the Regional Liaison Service and the 

round table is underway. We are considering how to deliver a set of ‘top tips’ but it is 
important that this is compliant with the legal status of the guidance. We will arrange 

for the guidance to be signed off by the Executive Board (as set out in the Council 

minute) and then the consultation is due to be launched in October 2018. 

Executive Board 

27 The Executive Board met on 4 June, 25 June and 23 July 2018 and considered items 

on: 

a The first biannual review of the Corporate Strategy. This explored whether any 

adjustments were required to the strategic aims and what further the GMC might 

do to support implementation. The Board agreed that the Corporate Strategy was 

relevant and focused in the right areas, agreed to adopt a ‘one GMC’ strategy 

approach rather than having multiple directorate, section or thematic strategies, 

and agreed the need for the development of a high-level operating model to assist 

with the delivery of this approach. 

b Initial proposals for new measures and thresholds to monitor performance of our 

statutory functions and business-critical services. The Board agreed to further 

work to develop the new suite of business measures, which will replace existing 

service level agreements and key performance indicators. This will be 

implemented during 2019 and reviewed every two years. 

c The mid-year HR report, noting data on turnover and recruitment and absence 

rates. The Board noted updates to the flexitime policy and travel disruption policy 

for consultation, updates to a number of clauses to be included in new 

employment contracts and agreed to an increase in the number of days leave that 

can be bought or sold from three to five per year, with effect from 1 January 

2019.  

d Outline proposals for a pay strategy for 2019, including options to address the 

gender pay gap, and agreed to end the current restrictions on appointment 

salaries for internal candidates, an approach which was aimed at addressing the 

issue of differential starting salaries. 
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e The Board approved a new approach to managing and developing our 

relationships with key stakeholders and partners. The approach will focus on 

relationships with the highest strategic value, providing a framework to give 

relationships greater direction and structure and enable us to be more proactive.  

Incoming GMC Chair 

28 We are delighted that Dame Clare Marx has been appointed as the new GMC Chair 

from 1 January 2019. The process for inducting Dame Clare into her role has begun, 

and she will be meeting all members of Council over the coming weeks. 

29 Dame Clare will chair the interview panels for the two new Council members and we 

anticipate the interviews will take place at the end of September 2018. The successful 

candidates will join Council from 1 January 2019.  

30 We will also be holding an event in December to mark Professor Sir Terence 

Stephenson’s tenure as Chair of the GMC and to thank him for his wise and 
compassionate leadership. Details will follow from the events team shortly.  
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Agenda item: M4 

Report title: Chief Operating Officer’s Report 

Report by: Susan Goldsmith, Chief Operating Officer 

susan.goldsmith@gmc-uk.org, 020 7189 5124  

Action:                  To consider 

 

Executive summary 

This report provides an update on our operational performance, key projects and 

programmes, and other operational matters arising including:  

 

 Q2 Financial Forecast 

 Trends in applications for registration and demand for the Professional and 

Linguistic Assessments Board (PLAB) 

 Update on our work to Support a Profession Under Pressure 

 Transformation Programme update 

 Corporate Opportunities and Risk Register refresh. 

 

Recommendation 

Council is asked to consider the report and Annex A (Council portfolio) and Annex B 

(Corporate Opportunities and Risk Register). 

 

mailto:susan.goldsmith@gmc-uk.org
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Issue 

1 This report provides an update on our operational performance, strategic progress, 

and other operational matters arising. It is exception-based, highlighting the key 

issues that Council should be aware of in the delivery of our work programme for 

2018.  

Operational Key Performance Indicators  

2 All operational key performance indicators (KPIs), at Annex A, were met up to the 

end of July 2018. 

Strategic delivery 

3 The Council portfolio, at Annex A, shows the detail of our strategic delivery, by 

exception:  

a Consent Guidance (Amber) – This project is reported as amber due to 

postponement of the launch of Consent Guidance consultation to allow time for 

further engagement with front line doctors. We now plan to launch the 

consultation in October and this has impacted the resource needed due to the 

longer duration of work. Project implementation is being managed to ensure 

consultation takes place before the end of 2018. 

b Medical Licensing Assessment (MLA) (Amber) – As discussed in item C9 the rating 

of this project is amber for July due to extending timeframes for our public 

consultation which will begin in December to look at alternative ways in which 

International Medical Graduates (IMGs) will demonstrate they meet a common 

threshold for safe practice in the UK. This does not affect the 'go-live’ date of 2022 

when IMGs and UK students will begin to take live MLA assessments. The 

requirement for UK students to pass the MLA for the award of a UK PMQ will thus 

apply to those graduating from 2023.  

c Welcome to UK Practice (WtUKP) (Amber) - The project is currently reported as 

amber due to resourcing challenges.  We forecast that the overall status will be 

green once extra resource is in place and trained. Progress has been made with a 

start date for an L4 project officer now agreed. We are holding forecasting 

meetings with our Data, Research and Intelligence Hub (DRIH) to help us prepare 

for 2019 business planning and future resource needs. 

d Brexit (Amber) – Due to the high level of uncertainty around Brexit, the project is 

reported as amber. Following the European Council meeting on 18-19 October 

2018, we hope we will have more clarity on whether the Withdrawal Agreement 

will be signed and the likelihood of a ‘no deal’ Brexit in March 2019. We have now 
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received some guidance from Department of Health and Social Care (DHSC) 

officials on how a ‘no deal’ Brexit might be mitigated, but we remain extremely 

concerned about the significant risk of having only six months to implement any 

contingency plans for leaving the EU in March 2019.   

4 Our operational planning and mitigation falls under three broad headings: workforce 

capacity planning, Clinical Assessment Centre capacity planning and business process 

changes. 

5 We have also provided detailed legal comments on the draft Medical Act amendments 

that DHSC plans to introduce under the EU Withdrawal Bill (when passed) and expect 

to see the Department for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy (BEIS) general 

system regulations in September 2018. We are also working with professional 

regulation partners to understand common positions on the amendments we have 

had sight of and on a potential joint response to the Department.   

Q2 Financial Forecast 

6 We have now finished Q2 forecasting with the business as presented at Annex A. Our 

revised forecast year-end position has moved to a surplus of £0.9m; a change of £6m 

from our budgeted surplus position of £6.9m. The main drivers for these changes 

are: 

a A one-off pension top-up payment agreed with Council of £4.1m compared to a 

forecasted top-up of £0.5m. 

b Volume driven tribunal costs at the MPTS (we are forecasting 17% more hearings 

than previously projected) and associated costs in our fitness to practise area, 

most notably legal preparation costs. MPTS and FtP colleagues are working 

together to understand the drivers of this growth and we are revising our 

volumetric models accordingly. However, the MPTS have made significant 

efficiency savings this year through the continued successful implementation of 

initiatives such as Legally Qualified Chairs and Meetings on the Papers in addition 

to other efficiency gains which has offset this rise in demand to some extent. 

c The increasing difficulty in driving the same level of efficiency in the organisation 

post-Change Programme than we have traditionally delivered. The efficiency 

target we set ourselves (3% of expenditure) is likely to be missed by £1m. We 

continue to derive efficiency, but, non-staff costs are a relatively small part of our 

expenditure outside of crucial statutory delivery work and considerable efforts 

have been made in previous financial years to bear down on these costs.  

d Expanded investment in our Leadership and Management training which is a vital 

part of our Transformation Programme – we have re-scoped this work with our 
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provider to ensure it delivers on our expectations for the programme. We see this 

as a worthwhile investment in capability and capacity to aid in delivering our 

ambitious corporate strategy. 

Trends in applications for registration and Professional and Linguistic 

Assessments Board (PLAB) demand 

7 We continue to see high levels of registration applications from IMGs (Graph 1 at 

Annex A). As at the end of July 2018 we had received 41% more applications for 

registration from IMGs year-to-date than at the same point in 2017. This is an 

increase of 136% at the same point in 2013. However, volumes for July 2018 have 

now decreased slightly since June 2018.  

8 We introduced changes to the registration application process for IMGs in June 2018. 

We now require medical qualifications to be verified directly with the awarding 

institutions through the Pre-registration primary source verification (PSV) system. We 

believe that a surge of applications submitted to us in March to June 2018, directly 

before Pre-registration PSV, was partly due to the introduction of this new process.  

9 We are monitoring volumes closely but within the Brexit context future volumes are 

difficult to predict. Currently, applications received for registration from European 

Economic Area (EEA) Medical Graduates remain relatively stable in comparison to the 

same point in 2017. (Graph 2 at Annex A).  

10 IMG doctors frequently need to take the PLAB tests and we have seen a high level of 

demand for both parts of these tests, known as PLAB 1 and PLAB 2 (graph 3 in Annex 

A). The latter is delivered through our Clinical Assessment Centre (CAC) in 

Manchester and to mitigate demand this year we have already increased capacity 

through an improvement programme, extra staffing and Saturday opening. The 

current waiting time for PLAB 2 availability is around five months. 

11 However, once results for the September 2018 PLAB 1 test are published in October, 

PLAB 2 waiting times are expected to extend to seven months. Additionally, due to 

the high number* of expected PLAB 1 completions in November 2018 waiting times 

for PLAB 2 would be set to increase to around 11–12 months. To mitigate against this 

deterioration in service we are taking further steps to increase CAC capacity. We plan 

to open our new CAC facility with one additional circuit (meaning two circuits will run 

in parallel) by July 2019 and in the interim we will also be running additional PLAB 2 

 

* the pass rate is likely to remain the same at around 65% but there are around 4000 candidates sitting the 

exam abroad, compared to 750 for the UK. 
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tests in January, March and May 2019 at external venues. These additional off-site 

PLAB options will keep wait times to around six to seven months. 

Transformation Programme update 

12 Since my last report to Council we have continued to make progress with the various 
strands of work across the programme.  
 

13 Under the Empower work streams we are finalising the roll-out plan for our new 
leadership and management programme with a revised scope as noted above; 
gathering evidence for our Investors in People accreditation; and launching Insights 
coaching for our second cohort of colleagues undertaking our feedback for success 
programme.  
 

14 Under the Enact work streams, the Senior Management Team (SMT) have recently 

discussed and commissioned work following a detailed Agility gap-analysis of the 

organisation; we have continued the roll-out of technology to aid collation, design 

and publishing of corporate governance papers through extension of the new Board 

intelligence app to Audit and Risk Committee (ARC) papers; and we have now signed, 

launched and started to use the Joint Working Agreement protocol for regulatory 

escalation of patient safety issues. 

15 The Envision and Engage work stream continue to implement major changes to our 

policy and communications capability and elements of this will be reviewed by 

internal audit colleagues in time for ARC in November 2018.  

16 As part of our commitment to the inclusive roll-out of this programme of work, we are 

also planning two organisation wide Transformation Programme events with 

colleagues on 30 October 2018 (Manchester) and 7 November 2018 (London) as a 

chance for us to test understanding, success and barriers to delivery with colleagues. 

We hope this will provide time to reflect on progress so far and what more might be 

needed in the coming years of the programme. 

Corporate Opportunities and Risk Register refresh 

17 We have conducted a refresh of our Corporate Opportunities and Risk Register 

(CORR). These changes are being presented to the ARC in September 2018 to ensure 

that the work we have done continues to give them sufficient detail to provide 

assurance to Council that the Risk Management Framework is operating effectively.  

18 This refresh aims to ensure that collective focus and attention is directed at the most 

strategic and cross-cutting threats and opportunities as the CORR had developed in to 

quite a lengthy register. The refresh has provided an opportunity to review all the risk 

descriptions and remove or re-phrase where there were elements of duplication or 

where the risk can be appropriately monitored at directorate level (with the usual 

https://www.cqc.org.uk/sites/default/files/20180726_emerging-concerns-protocol.pdf
https://www.cqc.org.uk/sites/default/files/20180726_emerging-concerns-protocol.pdf


Council meeting, 27 September 2018                                   Agenda item M4 – Chief Operating Officer’s Report 

 

 

escalation protocols in place when needed). We have also used it as an opportunity 

to indicate on the CORR only the key mitigating controls (with ‘sub’ level controls 
being captured at directorate and local levels) which aims to give clarity to readers of 

the CORR, of the key controls providing assurance. 

19 Finally, the CORR is being supplemented with a summary front sheet, drawing 

readers’ attention to key risks and changes to risk ratings and activities. To address 
timing issues between the various meetings where the register is discussed, this also 

includes highlighting emerging risks which have not been subject to formal 

governance approval for addition (or closure) to the register through the Executive 

Board. 

 

 




